August 1, 2001

Ms. Ruth Reister, Chair of the Board

Ms. Mari Carlson, Vice-Chair

Dear Ruth and Mari:

In advance of our August 3rd luncheon meeting, I wanted to take a few minutes to write up a few points about an issue that has been and remains of central concern to a significant number, if not all, full-time faculty at Gustavus—the issue of the 6-course teaching responsibility.  My remarks take the form of a rationale for moving to 6 courses and some brief reflections on implementing that change.  I have not yet had an opportunity to share this document with the full Senate, so please consider the following to be the personal views of the newly elected Senate chair, though I know from numerous conversations that many faculty across the ranks share my general views if not also my concluding specific suggestions.  Please feel free to share this letter with other Board members as you see fit and to call on the faculty to make a formal presentation to the Board on this issue if you think that might be useful.

RATIONALE FOR MOVING TO 6 COURSES

Thirty-two years ago, in 1969, the American Association of University Professors (AAUP) adopted a Statement on Faculty Workload that called for a maximum teaching load at undergraduate institutions of “twelve hours per week, with no more than six separate course preparations during the academic year.”  The same statement called for a preferred teaching load at undergraduate institutions of nine hours per week.  (See attached.)

Twenty-eight years later, in his remarks at the introduction of new faculty on September 3, 1997, President Axel Steuer urged the faculty to find a way to move equitably to a 6-course teaching commitment.  As he noted, he was echoing former Dean David Johnson, who had raised the same issue in 1989.

Most recently, in his remarks at the opening faculty meeting at the start of the 2000-2001 academic year, Dean David Fienen announced his intention to make the 6-course issue a priority.  

And yet now another academic year is about to commence with our long out-of-date teaching commitment unchanged.

Certainly no one could fairly accuse Gustavus of acting quickly, let alone precipitously, on this issue.  And yet if Gustavus is to join the ranks of the best national liberal arts colleges, as many of us hope it will, and if its students are to compete with the best and the brightest graduates from such colleges, as well as from top public universities, it must find a way to implement a 6-course responsibility sooner rather than later.  

Leaving aside for the moment the important connections between a reduction in our course commitment and enhanced teaching effectiveness, let me simply note here that 6-courses has long been the “industry” standard in academe.  To be blunt—and this is perhaps most true in the humanities though by no means limited to those disciplines—institutions where the teaching commitment exceeds 6 are considered by prospective faculty second-tier or lower.  Focusing on liberal arts colleges alone, the very best of them typically have teaching commitments of 6 or 5, and in some cases even 4.  

Thus our current teaching expectation poses a serious problem (exacerbated by our still relatively low salaries, lack of a professional development account, and for some persons the rural location of the college) when seeking to recruit and retain the very best new faculty.

Being out of step with the industry standard in this area while seeking to enhance the quality and standing of the College is rather like persisting in using electric typewriters when faculty at the institutions we would like to compete with—and, I hasten to add, at many of the institutions we currently do compete with—are equipped with state-of-the-art computers.  One can get the basic job done with an electric typewriter, but at considerable cost in time and creativity.  Faculty with the electric typewriter, and by extension the students they teach, are at a considerable competitive disadvantage compared to the faculty outfitted with the best computers, which save time, make accessible whole worlds of knowledge, and allow for tremendous creativity in and out of the classroom.  

Gustavus is fortunate—we have state-of-the-art computers.  What we lack is a faculty member’s most precious resource—time.  A reduction in our teaching commitment to 6 courses would afford us more time to do better what it is we have dedicated ourselves to doing all along—teaching with expertise, energy, compassion, and imagination, so as to afford our students an outstanding liberal arts education and, let’s be honest, a competitive edge in an ever-more sharply competitive world.

As the AUUP Statement on Workload pointed out thirty-two years ago, a faculty member’s work neither begins nor ends with the amount of time spent weekly in the classroom.  Professors prepare extensively for each of their classes, design and write assignments, evaluate student work, write recommendations, and meet with and/or e-mail students.  This is not even to mention other important ongoing professional duties, like engaging in faculty-student research; writing book reviews; evaluating scholarly manuscripts for journals and presses; researching and writing articles, books, and/or conference papers; attending conferences; chairing departments and/or committees; serving on committees; and participating in development programs and workshops.

Just as a meal eaten in an excellent restaurant is the product of hours and hours of prep work unseen by the patrons enjoying it, so too an excellent class (one 50-minute meeting in a semester-long course) entails extensive, time-consuming preparation that goes largely unnoticed and thus unappreciated by the general public.  Imagine that a faculty member teaches, conservatively, a total of 9 hours a week (3 courses, each of which meets 3 hours per week).  That faculty member will devote, again conservatively, 8 hours a week to preparing for each of his or her courses (for example, reading outside and assigned material; reviewing, polishing, or rewriting lectures; designing discussion strategies and assignments).  We are at 33 hours already, and we have not included the time devoted to the other activities enumerated above, not to mention time devoted to family, rest, and leisure.  When one does the math, it is not hard to see why faculty members routinely work 50-hour weeks and, in more cases than one might expect, 60 hours or more.

We need time to prepare, to stay abreast of our burgeoning fields, and to become familiar with new technologies and adept at incorporating them imaginatively and effectively into our teaching.  For example, over the last two years numerous faculty (Claude Brew and myself included) participated in a fascinating weeklong library workshop on teaching students to research in “a complex hybrid electronic and print environment.”  Even before the workshop ended we were facing the question of how and where we would find time to integrate what we had learned into our teaching, a process that would entail continual research and, in many cases, significant redesign of courses.  It is not simply a matter of adding to or tweaking one’s existing courses.    

Again, to reduce our course responsibility is to enable us to teach better, not less.    

And, no small thing, to the extent that a reduced course responsibility better enables us to engage in professional work that both keeps us current in our fields and connected to our peers (e.g., researching, writing, and presenting conference papers; publishing reviews, essays, and articles), the College as a whole benefits in critical ways.  For example, its visibility and reputation are enhanced, and its graduate-school bound students are advantaged by the name-recognition and reputation of the faculty who write their recommendation letters.  A strong letter from a faculty member whose name and work are familiar to even just one professor reading the letter can sometimes make the difference between admission to or rejection by a top graduate school.  Moreover, a top job applicant may be more inclined to accept a position at an institution where he/she recognizes the names and work of potential colleagues.

Still, let me be clear: none of us wish for a reduction in the number of courses we teach because we wish to place scholarship before teaching.  Rather, we wish to create the conditions that will enable us to teach as effectively and creatively, if not more so(!), as our peers at fine liberal arts colleges where teaching commitments of 6 courses or fewer enable professors there to teach, as it were, at the top of their game.

BRIEF REFLECTIONS ON IMPLENTING A COURSE REDUCTION

To achieve a reduction to 6 courses will require the unequivocal and vigorous support of the President, the Dean, the Senate, and the Board.  Each of these parties needs to be outspoken in support of the change and clear about why it is not only desirable but also urgently necessary.

Furthermore, it would help the process along immensely if the Dean and Senate together were able to present for the faculty’s consideration, as soon as possible this academic year (2001-2002), two or three concrete scenarios for achieving 6 courses as straightforwardly and equitably as possible.    

For example, one scenario might be the dropping of J-Term and Curriculum II and the reduction of the number of courses required for graduation from 35 to 32 (bringing us in line with our peer institutions, most of which have no J-Term or May Term, one curriculum only, and a 32-33 course graduation requirement [or its equivalent in hours]).  I should note that a few days ago I spoke with the Dean at Luther College, Bill Craft, who informed me that he and the president there are working to move that institution to 6 courses.

Another scenario might center on the modification of J-Term, so that it is reserved for internships, study abroad, and co-curricular travel but not on-campus academic work.  I should note that at Luther, J-Term courses count for 3 credits only, and 4 credit courses can be taken only during the regular semesters.  Here, of course, students can acquire in less than 4 weeks the exact same course credit it otherwise takes them a semester to earn.  (Ironically, J-Term courses At Gustavus count for a full academic credit for the students enrolled in them but not as a full course when the College calculates its official teaching “load,” even though they are arguably more difficult to teach than regular semester courses.)

Whatever the scenario, the administration and the Board must commit to funding demonstrably necessary additional faculty positions, as determined perhaps by the Dean and a Senate subcommittee charged with reviewing serious and detailed departmental requests for additional staff.  And the faculty, for our part, must commit to adjusting the curriculum and majors so as to make the transition to 6 courses logistically reasonable and exciting (for faculty and students both!).  We cannot achieve the 6-course goal without adequately addressing pressing staffing needs, but neither can we do so by continuing to teach everything we currently do.

My hope is that this academic year the administration, the faculty (with leadership from the Senate), and the Board can think and act together “outside the box” with respect to 6 courses and move substantially forward on this critical, too-longstanding workload issue.  Other fine schools routinely revise curriculums and workloads in one academic year.  Surely we can do the same, now five years after President Steuer raised the issue and thirty-two years after the AAUP’s Statement on Workload.

______________________________________

A final word about salaries and the College’s teaching responsibility.  Like others, I support all efforts to move each faculty rank to AAUP #1 salary status.  At the same time, I find an increase in faculty salaries without a concomitant increase in faculty’s scarcest resource, time, unattractive.  If I am paid at AAUP #1 scale for my rank, but am teaching 7 courses a year instead of the 6 or 5 that my like-remunerated counterpart at another institution teaches, I am being underpaid relative to that individual who makes as much as me but has more time for his or her work.              

Thank you for your attention and consideration of these points.

Sincerely,

Greg Kaster

Associate Prof. of History and Chair of the Faculty Senate (2001-02)

(w) 507-933-7431

(h) 597-934-9123

E-mail: gkaster@gac.edu

Cc: Axel Steuer, John Mosbo, Larry Wohl, Claude Brew

